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Old Saybrook Planning Commission Minutes
February 6, 2002


I. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman, Judith Gallicchio, called the regular meeting to order for Wednesday, February 6, 2002 at 7:30 p.m. at Pasbeshauke Pavilion, Saybrook Point.

II. ROLL CALL

Attendant Members



Absent Members
Judith S. Gallicchio, Chairman

Frank R. Vinciguerra, Regular Member

Robert J. McIntyre, Vice Chairman



H. Stuart Hanes, Secretary




Robbie A. Marshall, Regular Member

Kathleen Smith, Alternate Member 
Richard D. Tietjen, Alternate Member

Salvatore V. Aresco, Alternate Member
Attendant Staff
Christine E. Nelson, Town Planner

Christina M. Costa, Assistant Town Planner/Commission Clerk

At 7:30 p.m. Chairman Gallicchio seated Richard D. Tietjen for Frank R. Vinciguerra.

Chairman Gallicchio requested an amendment to the Agenda.
MOTION to amend agenda to change Item A to Steve Bogan – Discussion of potential subdivision on Route 154, Agent: Robert Doane and to change Item A – “Lookout Hill” Resubdivision to Item D.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robbie Marshall . APPROVED 6-0-0.
III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

None.

IV. NEW BUSINESS

A. Stephen & Susan Bogan – Preliminary Subdivision Review                                                               Route 154/Essex Border                                                                               Applicant: Stephen & Susan Bogan          Agent: Robert Doane   
Robert Doane informed that the twenty acre parcel expands the Old Saybrook and Essex Town line  off of Route 154 and is located across the street from Fordham Pond.  Mr. Doane informed that the Essex Planning Commission is concurrently reviewing this proposed subdivision.  

Robert Doane informed that four of the eleven proposed houses would be located in Old Saybrook with a private residential street with access from Route 154 in Essex.  

Town Planner, Christine Nelson questioned the reasoning for an access road only in Essex.  Mr. Doane replied that constructing an access road in Old Saybrook would require significant fill to handle the steep terrain and would require wetland review.  Doane indicated that a private residential street adjoining to Route 154 in Essex would create the least impact and provide a safer private roadway. 

Vice Chairman, Robert McIntyre questioned if school buses would access the Old Saybrook residences in Essex and if children have to walk a significant way to get picked up.  Mr. Doane responded that he did not feel this was a problem and discussed other subdivisions where two towns are involved.  Robert Doane indicated that further investigation of this topic was necessary.
Town Planner, Christine Nelson inquired about the purpose of the significant amount of open space.  Mr. Doane responded that approximately one third of the property is open space because the Essex portion is a cluster development and is required by the Essex Planning Commission.  Mr. Doane added that this would not increase density and added that the monuments along the town line do not agree with USGS and tax maps.  The Town Planner responded that the First Selectmen of both towns would need to walk the town line to resolve this discrepancy.   Ms. Nelson questioned if the Applicant would be interested in doing a cluster development in Old Saybrook.   Mr. Doane responded that this is a possibility.
Robert Doane presented a second plan to the Commission with two private residential streets to provide access from both Old  Saybrook and Essex.  Mr. Doane added that the first plan is preferred by the Applicant, reduces impervious surfaces, provides a safer access through one road and causes the least disturbance to the area.  

The Commission reviewed the second preliminary plan.  The Commission  discussed the location of the property and if there was a possibility of connecting the proposed open space with other open space.   The Commission questioned if the Applicant would consider fees in lieu of open space.  
Robert McIntyre and Kathleen Smith relayed their concerns regarding emergency road and bus service. 

Richard Tietjen expressed his concerns regarding the displacement of the road and lack of access to the open space.

Chairman Gallicchio and Salvatore Aresco discussed their fears that private road maintenance could be difficult due to the agreement of eleven homeowners to cooperate and participate in maintenance even if required by deed.  
Stuart Hanes expressed concerns regarding safety of school children who may have to walk a significant way to their bus stop.

Robert Doane thanked the Commission for their preliminary discussion.
B. “Local Scenic Roads” Ordinance (C.G.S. 7-149a)                                      Petitioner: Town of Old Saybrook
Agent: William A. Peace, Selectman
Selectman, William Peace discussed proposed changes to width as well as horizontal and vertical alignment for Schoolhouse Road when he was first elected to office.  Selectman Peace informed that the residents did not want these changes.  

Mr. Peace discussed how a local scenic road ordinance could benefit the community.  He informed that environmentally, the ordinance would decrease impervious surfaces by encouraging narrow roads while promoting decreased drainage needs.  Economically the ordinance would promote roads that are cheaper to maintain (i.e.: plow & pave) while presenting aesthetically pleasing roads which will discourage high speed traffic.  Additionally, the ordinance would improve the quality of life for residents by reducing potential noise that could be created by the widening of roadways.  
Selectman Peace reviewed the draft regulations with the Commission and indicated that in the event a scenic road is to be paved or altered that the Department of Public Works must have the consent of the Planning Commission.

The Commission discussed pedestrian safety on roads which currently do not have sidewalks.  Mr. Peace informed that for the scenic roadways he suggests building a separate entity for pedestrian and bicycle safety similar to that at Hilton Head.  The Selectman informed that this would allow for pathways to track around the contours of the land with little maintenance costs.

The Planning Commission discussed how this would effect off site improvements often made by a developer in a subdivision application.  Mr. Peace responded that the ordinance would restrict the developer to maintain the scenic quality of the roadway while reducing the liability of the town.  Selectman Peace informed that abutting property owners can stop the Town from designating a road as “scenic.”  The Selectman reminded the Commission that the Board of Selectman can alter a road only with the permission of residents yet the Board of Selectmen must deal with traffic issues.  Without public support, the Board of Selectman cannot do anything. Mr. Peace added that Essex has a similar ordinance since 1998 and only one road has been designated “scenic” since it’s initiation.  
The Commission discussed timelines, adjacent property owners, liabilities, reversing scenic designations and more.

MOTION  to send a favorable review of “Local Scenic Roads” Ordinance (C.G.S. 7-149a), Petitioner: Town of Old Saybrook, Agent: William A. Peace, Selectman base on it’s consistency with the 2000 Plan of Conservation and Development. MOVED by Robbie Marshall.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED  6-0-0.
C. “Middlesex Turnpike” State Scenic Road Designation (C.G.S. 13b-31c.)                       Petitioner: Town of Old Saybrook
Agent: William A. Peace, Selectman 

Selectman, William A. Peace informed the Commission that that a State Scenic Road Designation can have a positive influence on tourism through it’s designation on a State Map.  Mr. Peace informed that little will change through this designation and that the State is reasonable with residents who want driveways or other entities.   

Chairman Gallicchio questioned if this would effect utility companies who over trim trees.  The Selectman responded that the Town Tree Committee is making a difference in tree preservation through it’s discussions with local utility companies.

MOTION to make a favorable recommendation for the “Middlesex Turnpike” State Scenic Road Designation (C.G.S. 13b-31c.) , Petitioner: Town of Old Saybrook, Agent: William A. Peace, Selectman from Main Street to the terminus at Route 1. MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Richard Tietjen.  APPROVED 6-0-0.        
D. “Lookout Hill” Resubdivision & Coastal Site Plan Review

         Terminus of Lookout Hill Road





        Residence AA-1 District (Map 33)



                                   Petitioner: Town of Old Saybrook
Agent: Michael E. Cronin, Esq. 
Town Planner, Christine Nelson informed the Commission that Michael A. Cronin, Esq. would not be attending. 

The Town Planner briefed the Commission on the proposed application and informed them that tonight the Commission would receive and set a date for public hearing.

MOTION to schedule a public hearing on “Lookout Hill” Resubdivision & Coastal Site Plan Review, Terminus of Lookout Hill Road, Residence AA-1 District (Map 33), Petitioner: Town of Old Saybrook, Agent: Michael E. Cronin, Esq. for March 6, 2002.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntye.  APPROVED  6-0-0.        
V. OLD BUSINESS

None.

VI. WORKSHOP

A. Portions of the 2000 Plan of Conservation & Development

1.  “Transportation”

2.  “Public Facilities”
Due to the late hour, the Commission decided to designate the entire  next meeting as a workshop to complete these two sections.

VII. REPRESENTATIVE REPORTS

Chairman Gallicchio briefed the Commission on the highlights of the Implementation Committee’s presentation to the Board of Selectmen.   She informed that the Committee is awaiting the completion of a worksheet by the Board of Selectmen which should be received by March 1, 2002.  The contents of this document will provide information needed for the next step of the road show  presentation to other boards and Commissions.
VIII. STAFF REPORTS

Town Planner, Christine Nelson discussed the First Selectman’s request for projected figures for each program recommendation on the worksheet distributed at the Implementation Committee’s presentation to allow for appropriate budget requests.
The Assistant Town Planner, Christina Costa informed that she is researching alternatives to the conventional printer to reduce printing costs of the 2000 Plan of Conservation & Development.

The Commission and Staff discussed the need for a subdivision map for the Town of Old Saybrook for tracking, application compliance and research purposes.  

MOTION to request the Town Planner research hiring an intern to assist with the Historical Composite Development Map of Old Saybrook.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED  by Robert McIntyre.   by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 6-0-0.
IX. CORRESPONDENCE
Chairman Gallicchio informed the Commission of correspondence from the First Selectman requesting monies from the Planning Commission’s budget for fees associated with the revision of Road Regulations.  The Commission requested that the Chairman receive an approximate dollar amount. 

The Commission reviewed two invoices from Nathan L. Jacobson & Associates which they referred to the Board of Selectmen.

Chairman Gallicchio discussed an article in the Hartford Courant regarding rocks placed at a scenic overlook in Town.  The Commission discussed the status of road endings and questioned if the Board of Selectmen has a town wide road ending plan.  The Commission expressed interest in commenting on plans for local road endings and their consistency with the 2000 Plan of Conservation & Development.

X. MINUTES

The Planning Commission reviewed the regular meeting minutes of January 16, 2002 and made the following amendments.

Page 3, Item VIII, Section A, Line 5
ADD the following Implementation Committee Members: Salvatore Aresco and Dick Tietjen 

Page 6, Item XII, 1st Motion

REMOVE: Seconded by Stuart Hanes.
REPLACE WITH: Seconded by Robert McIntyre.

MOTION to approve the Planning Commission Regular Meeting Minutes of January 16, 2002 as amended.  MOVED by Frank Vinciguerra.  SECONDED by Kathleen Smith.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

XI. ADJOURNMENT
MOTION to adjourn the meeting at 11:30 p.m. to the next regularly scheduled meeting on March 6, 2002 at 7:30 p.m. at Pasbeshauke Pavilion, Saybrook Point. MOVED by Robert McIntyre.  SECONDED by Richard Tietjen.     APPROVED    5-0-1.
Respectfully Submitted,

OLD SAYBROOK PLANNING COMMISSION

Christina M. Costa

Assistant Town Planner/Commission Clerk
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